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Dear 

Re: Statement on Confidentiality in the Appraisal and Revalidation System
Appraisal was considered completely confidential before the onset of Revalidation but the reality is that there was always a requirement to share the appraisal summary with the PCT. The need for the RO to use information from appraisal to ensure that a doctor fully meets the GMC’s requirements and that there are no outstanding issues before making a recommendation on revalidation has changed the landscape of appraisal and confidentiality.
NHS England ROs are individually responsible for several thousand doctors and are therefore reliant on the support of IT systems. It is only practicable for ROs to discharge their responsibilities through their teams. The use of the national Revalidation Management System to provide a revalidation dashboard for the Responsible Officer; the requirement to upload appraisal documents to it plus the requirements for quality assurance of appraisal outputs and the need for revalidation checks now means that individuals within the RO’s team may have need to view appraisal information without seeking additional consent from the GP. The appraiser should inform a GP that the next appraiser, the RO and their delegated proxy (usually the appraisal lead and/ or a senior appraiser) may view appraisal outputs and occasionally the full portfolio on a "need to know" basis. A senior appraiser carrying out QA may view the appraisal outputs but not the full portfolio. The GMC has the right to view the full appraisal portfolio on request but this would require exceptional circumstances. Those who routinely see the outputs have confidentiality clauses in their employment contracts and it would be a gross breach if they revealed anything out of turn.
An appraisal portfolio should not contain patient-identifiable information or anything that would be personally or commercially sensitive for the GP. Appraisers have been advised to describe to a GP at appraisal that confidentiality is qualified and relative, not absolute, such that information that might put patients or the doctors self or colleagues at risk or bring the reputation of the profession into disrepute will have to be shared appropriately, preferably with the consent of the GP who should in any case be made aware of this. However, Duty of Care outweighs confidentiality in the same way that the confidentiality of a consultation must sometimes be breached. Some supporting information should perhaps be shared separately to the electronic submission (e.g. verbally) if this is the best way to protect confidentiality.
Annex H of the national Medical Appraisal Policy details the steps to take when uploading documents to RMS in order to protect information in transit.
Information transferred between doctor, appraiser and organisation should be via secure NHS e mail accounts or secure memory stick.
Within the South, South West teams, persons viewing appraisal documentation are:

Appraisal administrative information: Sarah Appleby, Maria Campus, Lesley Phillips and Vanessa White
Appraisal output (summary, pdp, sign off statements) senior appraisers and appraisers who hold a consultancy agreement with South, South West for reasons of appraisal process and quality assurance
Full appraisal portfolio on a "need to know" basis: Responsible Officer Dr Caroline Gamlin; Deputy Medical Director/RO Dr Liz Thomas, or delegated performance manager, Revalidation Programme Manager Lynne Bradshaw, Lead appraisers Dr Jill Millar, Dr Peter Wood, Dr Peter Saunders; senior appraisers under delegated authority to provide revalidation checks.
Should you require any further information, I can be contact on the details 
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	Dr Caroline Gamlin

Responsible Officer
	


The following documents and extracts were used in drawing up this statement.
1) Information Management for Medical Revalidation in England Version 4 January 2014  ( Revalidation Support Team )
The information within a doctor’s appraisal and revalidation portfolio is confidential and access should be limited to the doctor, the appraiser and the responsible officer (or an appropriate person with delegated authority). Prior to appraisal, the appraiser has access to the doctor’s revalidation portfolio, which includes supporting information for the current appraisal and the outputs of appraisal from the current revalidation cycle (including personal development plans, appraisal summaries and appraiser statements). 
· The discussion in the appraisal meeting is confidential unless fitness to practise or patient safety issues arise. 
· After the appraisal, the appraiser submits the outputs of appraisal to the responsible officer, highlighting any patient safety or fitness to practise issues. The doctor should be aware of any information highlighted in this way. 

· All information presented by the doctor at appraisal should be retained by the doctor and made available to the responsible officer on request; no information relating to the doctor or the portfolio is retained by the appraiser. 
When quality assurance of the doctor’s portfolio and the responsible officer’s recommendation is undertaken, it should be performed on anonymised records wherever possible. 
Consent
The sharing of information collected to support the statutory role of the responsible officer is normally exempt from the restrictions of the Data Protection Act 1998. Therefore, when sharing information relating to the doctor’s fitness to practise, the doctor’s consent is not normally required. When information is shared for these purposes it is important that only relevant factual information is shared and that this information is only shared with those who have a right to know, for example, the responsible officer, the employer or the GMC. The information shared should not contain personally identifiable information relating to patients or other staff.
2) NHS England Medical Appraisal Policy Version 2 April 2015 Annex H: Information governance
Confidentiality of appraisal information 
The appraisal discussion is an important opportunity for a confidential open discussion between a doctor and a trained appraiser. The responsible officer will normally base their decision to recommend for revalidation on the basis of the appraisal outputs, i.e. the summary of discussion, the new personal development plan, and the appraiser’s statements. However, the responsible officer may view any relevant information to assure their recommendation about the doctor’s fitness to practise. In the context of appraisal this may on occasion include the completed full appraisal documentation and the doctor’s supporting information.
3) Providing a professional appraisal (RST Medical Appraisal Training)
Information sharing
The completed appraisal documentation, including the supporting information will be available for access by the responsible officer or someone acting with appropriate delegated authority.
The appraisal documentation may be used for:
· Appraisal.
· monitoring and managing patient safety and the doctor’s fitness to practise (including making fitness to practise recommendations).
· facilitating early recognition of patterns of capability or conduct concerns.
· management and quality assurance of the systems and processes.
· the protection of the public.
· future legal action or defence by the designated body including indemnifying the responsible officer and/or appraiser.
The appraisal summary and personal development plan (PDP) may be shared with named individuals according to local policy, and analysed to understand collective learning needs and constraints.
Appraisal documentation will not normally be used in a non-anonymised form for any other purpose, without the doctor’s consent.
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